November 9, 2015
Derry Borough Council met in regular session Monday, November 9, 2015 at 7:00 P.M. in the Derry Station Community Room, 200 West Second Avenue, Derry, PA with the following members present:  Chad Fabian, Presiding, Barry Holden, Al Checca, Jim Ritenour, Tom Lipinski, Dave Fletcher and Allen Skopp.  Mayor Dave Bolen was present. Solicitor Lee Demosky was present.  Greg Reinbold, Tribune Review and Nick Cammuso were reporting.   

MOTION by Allen Skopp to approve the minutes for the regular council meeting of October 19, 2015.   Motion SECONDED by Dave Fletcher.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 

MOTION by Tom Lipinski to approve the treasurer’s report with a General Fund Balance Sheet totaling $192,867.80 for October 31, 2015.   Motion SECONDED by Barry Holden. All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed.

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 

1. Don Ritenour – 607 N. Chestnut St. – Observing Reported that Penn Dot was reviewing site of Owens Avenue extension recently.
Derry Borough Council went into executive session for personnel reasons at the Derry Borough Council Worksession held on Monday, November 2, 2015 at 8:05pm.  Executive session ended at 8:20pm. 
SOLICITOR’S REPORT

The Solicitor provides a written report to Borough Council relating to attorney client privileged issues.  
· Sample Ordinance from Mt. Pleasant for Rental Properties provided to council will be provided to Council

· Continuing on Ordinances for the Penn Vest Loans and the MABD will be taking over the loans for the Borough 

· Prepared Ordinance for Street Light Tax and Tax Ordinance for 2016

Derry Borough Council went into executive session at 7:06pm for legal discussion and contract issues of the Municipal Authority of the Borough of Derry. Executive session ended at 7:28pm. 

MOTION by Dave Fletcher to advertise Ordinance to convert revenue notes to lease rental Debt regarding two Penn Vest Loans being paid by the Municipal Authority of the Borough of Derry.  Motion SECONDED by Thomas Lipinski.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. Motion passed. 

MOTION by Jim Ritenour to advertise all documents required by Pennsylvania Department of Community and Economic Development in preparation for the Hearing to be held at the regular council meeting December 14, 2015. Motion SECONDED by Barry Holden. All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. Motion passed. 
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MAYOR’S REPORT
Mayor Dave Bolen submitted the Mayor’s report for October 2015 with receipts of $1,073.03 which included traffic receipts of $ 529.86 and non-traffic receipts of $181.17.  There were 108 complaint calls, 23 traffic citations, and 7 non-traffic citations with three parking tickets.  

ZONING OFFICER’S REPORT

BIU reported three code enforcement violations for the month of October 2015.  
COMMITTEE REPORTS

New Building Committee – Chad Fabian, Tom Lipinski, and Al Checca
Jim Ritenour – Public Works  
Allen Skopp – Grants – Nothing to report
Al Checca- Police Department  
.




Chad Fabian – Pedestrian Travel – Rt. 217 Bridge – A reminder to pedestrians that one side of the bridge is closed to pedestrians, and they must follow that request.  

Financial/Budget Committee – Chad Fabian, Barry Holden, and Allen Skopp – Committee requested a vote from council for .5 millage increase.  Roll call vote was taken.  Allen Skopp-Nay, Dave Fletcher – Aye, Barry Holden – Aye, Tom Lipinski – Nay, Jim Ritenour – Nay, Al Checca – Aye, Chad Fabian – Aye.  They determined the 2016 Budget ready for advertisement at 27 mills for GF and 2.5 mills for street lighting tax. 
REPRESENTATIVE REPORTS 

DARCee is having their next meeting on Wednesday, November 18, 2015 at 7:00pm at New Alexandria Borough Building.  

PLANNING COMMISSION

Melodie Ragowski went over the planning commission’s recent work of developing a data base for occupancy permits and determining a rental property list. This is a considerable task and will take a little more time; however, it is coming along. 
COMMUNICATIONS

· Lori Latta attended the DCNR Grant Workshop on November 4, 2015 for Recreation and Conservation for 2016 Applications.  A meeting will be scheduled with Adam Mattis to discuss potential projects for funding.   

· Westmoreland County Tax office supplied a sample bill of how our separation of our street light tax will be reflected and shown to council 

· Regola Consulting LLC offered to obtain funding for Derry Borough in grants for a two-year contract at a $500/per month retainer. Council agreed the budget did not support this contract at this time. – Council requested a letter of Thank you be sent to Mr. Regola for attending our meeting; however, at this time we are unable to enter into the cost of that contract for budgetary reasons.  
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_______________________________________________________________________
PUBLIC HEARINGS

· Ordinance 768-15 – Leo Street to become One Way from Ridge Avenue to State Route 217

Chad Fabian, Council President summarized the reason for the Ordinance and making Leo Street one way. There was no public comment
MOTION by Allen Skopp to approve Ordinance 768 Creating Leo Street to become One Way from Ridge Avenue to State Route 217.  Motion SECONDED by Al Checca.  A roll call vote was taken. Six members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. Tom Lipinski voted “nay” against.  Motion passed and the Ordinance was approved. 
_________________________________________________________________________
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
1.  Board and Commission terms expiring in the Borough:

a. One (1)  vacancy and one (1) alternate vacancy for the Zoning Hearing Board 

b. Two (2) Civil Service Commission Vacancies one expiring December 31, 2016 and 
one (6) year term expiring December 31, 2018. 

c. Vacancy Board Chairman

2. MOTION by Allen Skopp to approve Gibson-Thomas to move forward with Owens Avenue N. Ligonier St. Bridge Removal Project – Approve Gibson Thomas to apply for Penn Dot Multimodal Transportation Fund grant and/or TIP Funding for project upon approval of the HOP.  Motion SECONDED by Thomas Lipinski.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. Motion passed. 
3. Occupancy Permits – Planning Commission Review
4. Approve Street Sign Purchases – Reviewed by Public Works and Emergency Management Department.-  Tabled for further review.
NEW BUSINESS
1. Ordinance 768-15 for Leo Street to become one way from Ridge Avenue to Owens Avenue/Rt. 217 due to new bridge construction. – Approved earlier in the meeting.

2. Council discussed balancing the general fund budget without raising taxes and utilize reserves if necessary. Thomas Lipinski suggested not to raise taxes for 2016 and felt that we could utilize operating reserves if necessary. Further discussion reflected some councilmembers thought it would be best to raise one-half a mill which averages about $6,200.00 in total for the year being shared by among all taxpayers.                                     
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The discussion prompted a roll call vote for the tax ordinance.  MOTION by Dave Fletcher to approve advertising the 2016 General Fund Budget with a half mill increase for 27 Mills for the General Fund Budget and 2.5 Mills for the Street Lighting Tax. Motion SECONDED by Barry Holden.  A roll call vote was taken.  Allen Skopp-Nay, Dave Fletcher – Aye, Barry Holden – Aye, Tom Lipinski – Nay, Jim Ritenour – Nay, Al Checca – Aye, Chad Fabian – Aye.  Motion passed.

3. MOTION by Dave Fletcher to advertise Ordinance 769-15 General Fund 27 Mills and Street Lighting Tax 2.5 Mills for Derry Borough for 2016.  Motion SECONDED by Barry Holden. All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. Motion passed. 
4. MOTION by Thomas Lipinski to advertise for the 2016 Tax Anticipation Note in the amount of $95,000.  Motion SECONDED by Dave Fletcher.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. MOTION passed. 
5. MOTION by Allen Skopp to approve changing land phone lines to Verizon for a reduced cost.  Motion SECONDED by Jim Ritenour.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 
6. MOTION by Jim Ritenour to approve Hoffman’s 2016 contract $85/month and $70 for retrieval.  $5 increase from 2015.  Motion SECONDED by Allen Skopp. All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 

MOTION by Allen Skopp to move forward with process to terminate current contract with West Penn/First Energy for Street Lights and enter into a new agreement for LED street lighting with the majority of lights at a 90 watt illumination. Motion SECONDED by Dave Fletcher. A roll call vote was requested.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed.  
PAYMENT OF BILLS   
MOTION by Dave Fletcher to approve payment of bills totaling $ 26,224.52 and all outstanding legitimate bills through the end of the month.  Motion SECONDED by Al Checca.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed.                                         
ADJOURNMENT
MOTION by Tom Lipinski to adjourn at 8:35p.m. Motion SECONDED by Jim Ritenour.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. Motion passed. 




  


                                                                 Respectfully submitted,


                                        
                               Lori L. Latta

                                               
                        Secretary
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